DRAFT: Subject to approval by the MIPTO Board

Matoska International Parent Board
Meeting Minutes 
December 14, 2010

The meeting began at 6:30 p.m.

Timekeeper: Kathy Berlin
Those present introduced themselves.  
Superintendent Dr. Michael Lovett presented a version of the district’s strategic planning document and presentation (updated since the district-wide meeting on November 9th.)  He asked that parents consider being involved in the strategic planning process, and noted that all of the latest information on this process is on the district website.  The district chose a process that will allow for many ways for parents to become involved.  Other news he shared:

· Minnesota has some of the more rigorous testing standards of all the states (using MCA tests, which are Minnesota’s “No Child Left Behind” standardized tests.)  He shared some highlights to illustrate our district’s improvements over the last year, including the fact that White Bear Lake Area Schools outperformed the state in math and reading gains.  WBLAS also showed greater growth in science proficiency than any other East Metro district.
· Our district’s elementary enrollment is up 80 students this fall, with secondary enrollment stable.  The district has many partnerships which enhance and enrich the students, like the YMCA, Tamarack Nature Center, MacPhail Center for Music and the White Bear Center for the Arts.
· WBLAS has an exchange teacher from Hangzhou, China again this year, who is going to be teaching Chinese (primarily at the high school) and is also interested in teaching Chinese calligraphy.  Kathy Berlin mentioned that Matoska has calligraphy supplies and that our Art Enrichment volunteers have taught this before, and would be interested in coordinating or collaborating with this at Matoska.

· If a parent is interested in being a parent member of the gifted and talented program review, they should contact either John Leininger or Dr. Lovett.

· The state has only paid 70% of the per-student funding for the current fiscal year, with the remaining 30% deferred to the next state budget.  A levy referendum will be likely next year.

· The strategic planning action teams were described.  John Leininger talked about a potential partnership with or use of the new Concordia Language Academy’s facility in the former Wilder Forest, as one way to help with strategy 2 (create and implement a plan for global experiences and relationships to further understand world connections.)
· Dr. Lovett reiterated that all of the strategic planning information is on the district website, and encouraged parents to get involved in this stage of the process, which is scheduled to wrap up by February 2011.

Minutes from the November 9th Board meeting were Approved.
Treasurer’s report given by Cari Green (Treasurer A. Fleming absent):
Angel emailed the Income/Expense statement through November, and the treasurer’s report summary, to board members prior to the board meeting.  Total income for the year so far is $21,847.62 and total expense for the year-to-date is $11,496.55.
Grant requests:
Grant Request from Ann Harris and Kathy Moore requesting $450.00.
Project/Need: Digital camera and color printer dock.







Items:
Laminator at $150.00, paper/ink at $60.00, photo printer at $115.00 and camera at $150.  Requesting $450.00 to use towards purchase.
Approved.
Grant Request from Kim Jeske requesting $218.01 plus shipping.
Project/Need: Deluxe Lego Set w/window door set, community workers and wheel set.
Project/Need: Stamps of animal footprints and track replicas.



Items:
Lego Sets.  Requesting $125.96 plus shipping.






Animal Footprints.  Requesting $92.05 plus shipping.



Approved.
Grant Request from Kristine Fischbach requesting $67.00. 






Project/Need: Leveled reading books in my classroom.





Items:
Sight Word Series at $20.00, Reading Line Phonics at $20.00






Magic School Bus book set at $18.00, Pet Magic at $9.00






Requesting $67.00 to use towards purchase.





Approved.

Grant Request from Chris Quinn requesting $79.95.
Project/Need: One year license to RAZ-Kids an online reading program.
Items:
Raz-Kids.  Requesting $79.95 to use towards purchase.

Approved.

Karla Harding is requesting a 'scholarship' to pay for National Geographic magazine for six of her

students.  She is requesting $22.00
Approved.
Erika Arndt and Jeanne Mack told Angel Fleming that not all teachers have storage bins in their classroom for art enrichment, and inquired whether the MIPTO would consider purchasing them.  The following teachers would like one; Reckinger, Quinn, Pai and Hayden. The board Approved up to $80 (to be paid from the Miscellaneous account) to purchase the four bins.
Innisbrook final profit will be almost $7,432.98.  (This amount will be reduced by the Innisbrook share of our credit card sales of $599, which is yet to be calculated.)
Administrator’s report was submitted by John Leininger and is attached at the end of these minutes.
School board report by George Kimball

· The school board has a relatively new initiative of recognizing individual and group/team student academic and extra-curricular achievement, and George invited elementary schools to submit information about their outstanding students to him for recognition.
· At the Monday night (December 13) school board meeting, the annual truth-in-taxation open hearing was held. The executive director of business services (Pete Willcoxon, Sr.) explained the challenges of relying on property taxes at a time when overall taxable value is dropping, and how individual taxpayer impact can vary dramatically depending on their tax jurisdiction and whether their property valuation is going up or down.

· The current levy is due to expire in 2012.  The board hopes to renew it in the fall of 2011.

· As board liaison to Matoska, George invites the PTO to submit announcements of special interest to him prior to the monthly (formal) board meeting held on the second Monday of each month, and he can read the announcements at the end of the school board meeting.
· The Omari family of Vadnais Heights had a student at Vadnais Elementary and another at Sunrise Middle School.  These two students and their mother were killed in October and a fundraiser for the benefit of the surviving child (a four-year-old daughter) is being put together for Sunday, January 16th.  Donated items for the raffle are welcome.  Watch for more information to come.

Cross-age connections update by Heidi Gunderson

Kristine Fischbach, Kelly Coorough, Heidi Gunderson and Sara Hesseltine have been working with John Leininger to develop a new Cross-age Connections program for this year.  A kick-off meeting with many of the parent volunteers who wanted to be involved was held on December 10th.  Reading buddies and classroom buddies are already being utilized by many classes so this model will be expanded school-wide, with all classrooms being encouraged to participate.  In addition, there will be three events throughout the year for the entire school, with three different themes: multi-cultural, service oriented, and water (as a global resource).  At the Dec. 10th meeting, parent volunteers chose one of the three groups and started brainstorming for their events.  First meetings have been scheduled for each event committee and they have been given the responsibility of determining the format and activities for each event.  Ongoing classroom buddy connections will happen throughout the year, as planned by the staff.  Marie Andrews voiced a concern that the three events might focus only on the regular classroom/reading buddy connections at the expense of developing broader cross-age connections within the whole community.  Kathy Berlin suggested that the Board draft a call for volunteers specific to our three cross-age connection events and publicize it regularly, providing specific information on volunteer needs for these events.  She also agreed with another point Marie made, that staff should try to provide equal opportunities for all students to develop cross-age connections with the buddy programs.
Year-end celebration:

Jennifer Weddell reported that the next meeting of this planning committee will be held jointly with the Cross-Age Connections water day planning committee, to explore whether to combine the two events.  This meeting will be in the staff lounge on Monday, January 10 at 5 p.m.
Movie Night

The date will be Friday, Feb. 4th.  White Bear Township Theatre will donate popcorn.  Cari Green asked that many of the Parent Board members help, and Gayle Chapman offered to help line up about 20 volunteers.  John Leininger will handle crowd control.
Read-a-Thon

The read-a-thon will kick off with “Love to Read” on February 14th and go through March 7th.  The top reader of each week will get a “mystery bag” prize and the top three readers of the read-a-thon will get a gift card.  A possible culminating event, possibly with an author, may be held but is still being discussed.  Kelly Coorough has a friend who is an author who Kelly suggested might be an option.  A “thank you” gift/award (bookmark and ice cream treat) may be given to all students.

Fundraising committee update
The committee met once and discussed streamlining fundraising efforts for next year.  They are looking at other vendors to consider instead of Innisbrook.  Willow Elementary switched companies this year (to The Chip Shop) and greatly increased their fundraiser profits.  Kristine Fischbach suggested looking into selling Y-ties as a fundraiser, possibly for the PE department.  The committee will meet again early in 2011.
Fifth grade camp fundraising
Fifth graders traditionally go to camp each year.  This year, the Camp Widjiwagan trip will cost about $205 per student.  The current PTO budget has $500 allocated for fifth grade camp this year.  Fifth grade families are currently raising money by selling coffee, calendars and Matoska sweats and hats.  Fourth grade families have started talking about how to begin raising funds for next year’s camp experience.  A group of parents, PTO members and John Leininger met to develop a camp fundraising plan.  They recommended that all camp fundraising activities go through the PTO in the future in order to better coordinate them.  A plant sale will be held each spring, coordinated by the fourth grade classes, to raise funds for camp the following school year.  The 2010-11 plant sale will raise funds that will be split 50/50 between the spring 2011 and spring 2012 camp funds.  The committee proposes that the PTO match 50% of this year’s plant sale proceeds up to a total of $1,200, which is the balance remaining in the excess funds.  The process is for the general fundraisers (e.g. plant sale) to offset the total cost for all families and the student-specific fundraisers (e.g. calendars) reduce the cost for individual students.  The Y can provide “camperships” for students in need as well.  The board Approved the committee’s proposal.
Rollerskating update

Sixty-five students attended the Saints North skating night, with Mrs. Reckinger’s class winning the golden skate trophy for most participating (eight).  Her class received coupons for a free skating session for the student and a friend.

Other Items:
A parent involvement team has been formed, consisting of Jeanne Mack, Lori Felton, Kathy Berlin, Marie Andrews, Gayle Chapman and Sonya Zuker-Klimek.  They will be looking for ways to leverage the new volunteer software to increase parent involvement.  The team will be gathering data, reviewing it and using it to develop ideas for increasing parent involvement.
Jodi Hawkins mentioned that the sweats and hats that are being sold for the camp fundraiser are displayed outside the office and are much nicer looking in person than on the order forms.  Kathy said she would let the coordinator of this sale know and a new order form may be printed. 
The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
 Meeting Attendance
	Parent Board Members
	Staff

	X
	Marie Andrews (Co-Chair)
	X
	John Leininger (Principal)

	X
	Kathy Berlin (Co-Chair)
	X
	Kim Jeske (Kindergarten teacher)

	
	Angel Fleming (Treasurer)
	X
	Kristine Fischbach (Kindergarten teacher)

	X
	Jennifer Weddell (Secretary)
	X
	Kelly Coorough (2nd grade)

	X
	Cari Green
	X
	Gayle Chapman (volunteer coordinator)

	X
	Heidi Gunderson
	Others

	X
	Jodi Hawkins
	
	

	
	Karen Herrera
	X
	Lindsay Lamwers

	X
	Cami Raeburn
	X
	George Kimball (school board)

	
	Sonya Zuker-Klimek
	X
	Dr. Michael Lovett (superintendent)


The next regular meeting of the Matoska International Parent Teacher Organization board will be held on Tuesday, January 11 from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. in the school’s media center.  All are welcome to attend.
Please visit our website at www.matoskaparents.weebly.com, for meeting minutes, agendas, and more.

Principals Update Submitted by John Leininger, December 10, 2010

Matoska International has many great things going.   With recent field trips to places such as Orchestra Hall, Heart of the Beast and the Capitol, to name a few, our students are getting very rich experiences.

Coming Up: 

Registration Night: Right away in January we will be giving tours and having our registration night on Thursday, January 20th.  This year we will operate a little differently than in the past in-order to coordinate with other schools in WBL.  One of our kindergarten teachers (Kristine Fischbach) will be at the pre-school fair to answer questions about our school.  We will also be coordinating our info night with the other schools.  John mentioned that Parent Board members will be asked to participate as it gets closer.

MAP Testing: Our winter MAP testing will start again in January, we are looking forward to digging into our data and seeing our growth and planning for the spring. 

RTI Response to Intervention:  Our RTI/Climb team is digging into serious work on how we assess, monitor and respond to our struggling students.  This year we are trying some different systems and interventions with a plan to broadly implement the RTI model next year.

PBIS Positive Behavior Interventions and Support:  We continue to use PBIS to look at our school climate and behavior systems.  Utilizing data and information, we made adjustments in our busing and conducted some direct instruction in the classroom on bus behavior.  The results have been very good with a huge decrease in referrals from our drivers. 

REACH:  Our district is conducting a program review of our REACH program and practices.  Julie Stonehouse is a representative for our school.

Strategic Plan: Our superintendent, school board and community are working on a strategic plan for our district.  Please check out the district web site for more info and ways to be involved.

There is a consortium of IB schools that meets on a regular basis, which Kirsten Duoos attends regularly.  We’ve had feedback that our application has been reviewed and is looking very positive.

